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As we reach the end of another year The Japan Society of Scotland wishes 
all its members and friends a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year. 
 
We really hope that you have enjoyed the programme of online lectures that 
we have arranged throughout the year for you to enjoy from the comfort of 
your own homes and we were delighted to see members face-to-face once 
again at our first lecture in November and at our traditional Bonenkai at the 
start of December. 
 
We trust that you’ll enjoy reading about the work of the Society and that 
you can join with us during 2023 for some of our events and activities, 
starting with our Annual General Meeting on Saturday 4th February in 
Edinburgh.  

 
 

CONTENTS 
 
Message from the Consul General of Japan   Page 4  
 
Summary of our online talks during 2022   Pages 5 - 11 
 
Educational Talks       Page 12 
 
JTH Charitable Trust – Support to Schools    Page 13  
 
Iwate Scouts visit Scotland in July 2022   Page 14 
 
University Prizewinner 2022     Page 15  
 
 
 
 

Follow us  www.facebook.com/JapanSocietyofScotland  
 
 
 
 
 
 



P a g e  | 4 
 

The Japan Society of Scotland is a Charity, registered in Scotland – Charity Number SC037309 

Message from Tadashi Fujiwara, Consul General of Japan in Edinburgh 

 

I have just recently completed my first year as the Consul General of Japan 
in Edinburgh. 2022 saw us slowly emerging from lockdown and Covid 
restrictions and allowed the most welcome return of face-to-face gatherings, 
most recently at the wonderful Bonenkai. 

Despite difficult circumstances over the last few years, I am most heartened 
the Japan Society of Scotland continued to organise talks over Zoom and 
fulfill its aim of enhancing friendship, goodwill, and cooperation between 
our two countries.  

As we move forward into 2023, it is my sincere hope that the cooperation 
maintained during the pandemic by the Japan Society of Scotland, will 
continue to develop and flourish and we will have further opportunity to 
come together and enrich our friendship.  

Finally, on behalf of the Consulate General of Japan, I would like to wish 
all society members a Very Merry Christmas and a Wonderful New Year! 
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EVENTS AND TALKS DURING 2022 
 
Our series of zoom talks, introduced originally to cope with the loss of face-
to-face meetings because of Covid, have continued this year. We were of 
course delighted that Japan Society of Scotland (JSoS) members were able 
to attend our final ‘live’ talk in November at the University of Edinburgh, 
which we also broadcast and recorded on zoom. Importantly, these zoom 
talks have been recorded and all are going to be available on our new website 
which we hope to launch at our Annual General Meeting in February 2023. 
 
February:   
Knowledge Transfer between Scotland and Meiji Japan:  Japanese 
Engineering students studying in Scotland  
- Dr Mairi Arbuckle 
 
Our Annual General Meeting this year was via zoom.  Following formal 
business and procedures, Dr Mairi Arbuckle joined us from Japan to deliver 
her presentation.  Mairi graduated in molecular biology from Glasgow 
University and then completed a fascinating PhD at Edinburgh in two-way 
knowledge transfer in engineering between Scotland and Japan in the 
Bakumatsu and Meiji period. She now lives in Saga Japan. She has 
extensive corporate experience in Japan and now works as a translator.  
 
In this superb talk Mairi focused on Japanese sent to Scotland for training 
in technology especially engineering. From students sent secretly before the 
Meiji Restoration and then government students after it was permitted to 
study overseas in 1868. She pointed out how Japanese modernizers were 
particularly attracted by the Scottish blend of theory and practice, and this 
greatly influenced higher education in science and engineering in Japan. 
Many students studied at Glasgow University, at Anderson College 
amalgamated into the Glasgow West of Scotland Technical College (later 
Strathclyde University).  
 
She also mentioned Japanese graduate students and Japanese apprentices 
who spent time in Scottish shipyards. Mairi focused in particular on two 
outstanding Japanese who studied in Glasgow.   
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One, a former samurai Yamao Yozo (1837-1917) sent to Britain secretly in 
1863 who after two years studying at University College London then 
underwent training at the Napier Shipyard on the Clyde and took evening 
classes at Anderson College. He was instrumental in establishing the 
Ministry of Public Works and also the Imperial Engineering College in 
Tokyo.  

 
 
The second, from much more humble beginnings was Shida 
Rinzaburo (1855-1892) who was one of the first Japanese students at 
Glasgow University in 1880. He won the Cleland Medal and Lord Kelvin 
thought he was one of the finest students he ever taught. He was one of the 
founding fathers of electrical engineering and communications technology 
in Japan and was an outstanding professor and researcher who died 
tragically young at 36.    
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March:  Train of Thought - Dr Ian Buchanan Smith  
A long time and valued member of the Society, Dr Ian Buchanan Smith, 
gave the second of the zoom lectures entitled “Train of Thought”.  It was 
not, as some would have suspected, about Trains and Railways, a subject on 
which Ian is an acknowledged scholar through his doctoral thesis on the 
privatisation of Japanese Railways. Rather he focussed on the two-way train 
of thought between Scotland and Meiji Japan and some lesser known but 
extremely important and influential Scots. The main focus was on two pairs 
of brothers, Dixon and Shand who made major contributions in education, 
especially in Finance. His detailed and fascinating talk was a welcome 
addition to the rich history of two-way knowledge transfer between Japan 
and Scotland in the Meiji period.  Ian also touched on Japanese who had 
come to Scotland.  
 

 
 
April - Three Special Collaborative Zoominars on Contemporary Japan 
The Society was asked to work in collaboration with the Consul General’s 
office on a three-part seminar series. It was requested that there be three 
organisations and three different themes on contemporary Japan and I was 
able to arrange for the Asia Scotland Institute (ASI) and the All-Party 
Scottish Parliamentary Group (APSPG) on Japan, to ensure as wide an 
audience as possible with the JSoS providing the third seminar. Because of 
shortness of time, it was agreed to select three related themes based on 
recent important UK-Japan agreements announced on Trade (ASI); Defence 
and Security (JSoS) and Science and Technology (APSPG). It was pointed 
out that whilst coverage of these events was reported in the UK press and 
focussed on the UK, I felt more was needed to be said on their significance 
for Scotland and was able to provide that in all three seminars. The 
Consulate arranged two excellent Japanese academics from Japan and the 
USA for the seminars on Japanese Defence and Science and Technology. 
This was an excellent collaboration between three organisations doing work 
on Japan. These talks were recorded and again will be on the new JSoS 
website launching soon.   
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April:  Mokuhanga Wood-Block Printing (Exhibition and Workshop) - 
Paul Furneaux 
 
The third talk was given by one of Scotland’s most talented artists, Paul 
Furneaux. He was introduced to the JSoS by Ian Buchanan Smith. It was 
broadcast from the Tatha Gallery Newport on Tay, which was exhibiting a 
collection of Paul’s work.  Ian also attended the event and coordinated 
matters. Paul gave us a great talk on how he developed his interest in Japan, 
in Japanese art and especially his work on watercolour woodblock printing 
(Mokuhanga). He then took us through some of his many works on display 
at the Tatha Art Gallery. This was followed by a delightful instructional 
hands-on demonstration of how he actually creates his works. This was 
followed by questions from JSoS members and Tatha Art Gallery members.  
 

 
 
 
 
July:  Shinzō Abe - Book of Condolence 
With the sudden and shocking death of former Prime Minister Shinzo Abe, 
I can report that on behalf of all members, I duly signed the Book of 
Condolence at The Consulate General Japan in Edinburgh. 
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October:  Scottish Photographers in Meiji Japan - Dr Luke Gartlan  
 
Our fourth talk was by Dr Luke Gartlan of the University of St Andrews. 
He is an acknowledged international authority on the history of photography 
in Japan, with extensive publications and is a former editor of the History of 
Photography Journal. His research covers leading European experts. 
However, in this talk he concentrated on Scottish photographers and 
focussed on developments in the Yokohama Tokyo region. He gave an 
excellent illustrated talk briefly outlining the development of expatriate 
technical and commercial expertise in the subject, especially the business of 
photographic portraiture and concentrating particularly on the period from 
1860s to the 1890s. Luke also showed the development of indigenous 
Japanese expertise in photographic portraiture and its commercialisation. 
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November:  Reflections on Publishing Poetry and Novels on Japan - 
Professor Alan Spence 
 
This was our first face-to-face event, but it was also recorded on zoom. Alan 
was Professor of Creative writing at Aberdeen University and is 
internationally acknowledged as one of Scotland’s leading writers, a former 
Edinburgh Makar (Poet Laureate and literary ambassador for the city). He 
has also been awarded the “Order of the Rising Sun” for his work on 
Japanese literature, especially Haiku. He has published two written novels 
on Japan based on actual historical figures. The first was Thomas Blake 
Glover, The Pure Land and the second was the 18TH Century Zen Master 
Ekaku Hakuin, Night Boat. His third historical novel which will be 
published shortly is on Reginald Horace Blyth, Mister Timeless Blyth, 
famous for his works on Japanese culture especially Zen and Haiku which 
will clearly demonstrate Alans’s own deep knowledge and writing of Zen 
and Haiku. Alan took us through his development as a writer which started 
during his childhood in the Gorbals Glasgow. He then read some extracts 
form his own past and more recent works on Haiku and Tanka.  This was 
attended by JSoS, JETAA (The Scottish chapter for returnee JET Teachers), 
and Edinburgh University Masters students in creative writing.   
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December:  Bonenkai at Harajuku Kitchen Edinburgh 
Welcoming our special guest Consul-General Fujiwara, the Society’s 
BONENKAI at Harajuku Kitchen in Edinburgh, was an extra special event 
since we had not celebrated this annual gathering for two years. The small 
group of members enjoyed good food, good conversation and new 
friendships were also forged.  We were particularly delighted that Zeljka 
Letica, Chair of JETAA and Vice Chair Colin Johnston were able to join us.  
They have agreed to collaborate with JSoS in terms of joint events, talks and 
zoominars and sharing of publicity.  
 

 
 
Programme for 2023 
We have always had a rich seam of talks on the history of Scotland and 
Japan in the second half of the nineteenth century.  We would love more 
offers and suggestions for talks (or topics) on the 20th Century and especially 
contemporary Japan. Please let us know if you have any recommendations 
or suggestions and bear in mind Zoom offers us the chance to bring in 
speakers from abroad at minimal cost.   
 
A special thank you to all our speakers and contributors, as well as Council 
Members, particularly our Treasurer Callum Farquhar, for his superb 
technical support as JSoS Zoom-master. I would also like to pay tribute to 
staff at the Consulate-General of Japan in Edinburgh, for their friendship 
and support.  Finally, thanks to our members and we wish everyone a very 
Merry Christmas and a Peaceful New Year.    

Ian Gow, Chair 
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EDUCATIONAL TALKS 
 

The Japan Society of Scotland arranges talks for schools throughout 
Scotland who have decided to study Japan as part of their curriculum 
because of the increased interest brought about by the 2019 Rugby World 
Cup and the postponed Tokyo Olympics. During the past year some of these 
were held online, but after the summer holidays were held in person. 

We delivered 30-minute presentations on Food & Drink, Transport, 
Temples & Shrines, and Recovery after the Tsunami to nine schools in 
Aberdeenshire, Clackmannanshire, East Dunbartonshire, Fife, Inverclyde, 
Midlothian and North Lanarkshire. The children were very attentive and 
asked lots of excellent questions.  Hopefully, they learnt something new and 
they were certainly very interested in finding out all about Japan.  We 
provided some different flavours of Japanese KitKats for the youngsters to 
try and that was one of their favourite lessons.  
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SUPPORT FOR SCOTTISH SCHOOLS 
 
The JTH Charitable Trust was set up by previous president and longtime 
supporter of the Japan Society of Scotland, James Thom Howat, who had a 
long association with and a love of Japan and its people during his 
lifetime.   This year’s funded projects are detailed below. 
 
Kirkwall Grammar School, Orkney Islands – Text Books - £692 

3rd Year pupils are following 17 weeks of a weekly 50-minute lesson in 
Japanese. They will follow Marugoto Katsudo textbook and in addition 
there are 17 (5th year) Higher pupils following a yearlong weekly 50 minute 
lesson in Japanese. They will follow Marugoto Katsudo and Rikai 
textbooks. The school applied for 20 books of each title. This project will 
be used as a possible pilot for the teaching of Japanese in other schools. 

 
Clober Primary School, East Dunbartonshire – Resources - £500 

They applied for funds to try some Japanese products in their food lesson, 
rice, seaweed, fillings etc, plus green tea as well as other popular snacks 
eaten in Japan. They also wanted origami paper for the children in both 
classes to partake in some of those activities, so enough paper for 60 
students. They bought calligraphy brushes and inks as well.  

 
Balmedie Primary, Aberdeenshire – Resources for teaching - £175 
The school wished to purchase a number of resources so that they were 
better able to use Japan as a Curriculum topic.  They wanted a lot of craft 
materials such as parchment paper and origami paper, chopsticks, as well 
as some books to add to the children’s knowledge of the curriculum topic.  

 
Doonfoot Primary School, South Ayrshire – Resources - £158 
 
The school are studying Japan for the first time so wanted a variety of 
useful books on a variety of topics from geography and facts to language 
and origami as well as some food items such as green tea and vegetable 
gyoza as well as seaweed snacks for the youngsters to taste.  
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IWATE SCOUTS VISIT SCOTLAND IN JULY 2022 
 

 
 

The first Japanese youth group to visit Scotland since the pandemic was a 
party of Scouts from Iwate, celebrating the centenary of Scouting in Japan, 
and participating in the Scottish International Scout Patrol Jamborette in the 
grounds of Blair Castle at Blair Atholl.  They were welcomed to Scotland 
by Tadashi Fujiwara, Consul General of Japan in Edinburgh.  
  

 
 
After two years of little contact with other countries they really enjoyed 
camping with and meeting other Scouts from around the world. They were 
hosted by Cairneyhill Explorer Scouts who had hoped to be able to travel 
back to Japan with them and continue their exchange programme, but lack 
of flights led to their visit being postponed, hopefully to the summer of 2023. 
 
It was also a real pleasure to welcome back to Blair Atholl Hiroshi 
Nakanishi who participated 50 years ago as a young Scout from Osaka. In 
the centenary year of Japanese Scouting, he had made the pilgrimage back. 
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UNIVERSITY PRIZEWINNER 2022 
 
The Society sponsors an award each year for the most outstanding student 
studying Japanese in Scotland and as the University of Edinburgh is the only 
one offering full degree courses, it is their best student who wins the prize. 
 

This year’s winner is Felix Deere, who graduated from the MA Honours in 
Japanese programme in July 2022 with First Class Honours, and distinction 
in spoken Japanese.  He achieved an average of 71 over the third and fourth 
years, earning his highest marks for Japanese Language 4, Global Cities: 
Seoul and Comparative Perspectives, and his dissertation on 
“Misconceptions surrounding demographics and akiya: a disaggregation of 
structural inefficiencies and outdated policy in Japan’s housing market.” On 
the Translation from Japanese to English course, examiners particularly 
commended his annotated translation project on “The Battle for Tokyo 
University.” 

 
 

The Japan Society of Scotland Council Members 2022 
 

Chairman - Professor Ian Gow,    Vice Chairman - Dr Helen Parker; 
Hon Treasurer - Callum Farquhar;    Hon Secretary - Alex Donald; 

Membership Secretary - David Russell;    
Council Member – Caroline Marshall. 
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Harajuku Kitchen 
10 Gillespie Pl 
Edinburgh 
EH10 4HS 
T: 0131 281 0526 
 
 

www.harajukukitchen.co.uk/menu 
 
Harajuku Kitchen fuses traditional family recipes that have been passed 
down for 3 generations, with innovative, AA Rosette level flair, to bring 
the finest Japanese cuisines to Edinburgh. We aim to provide wholesome 
Japanese food crafted with passion for utmost authentic and originality. 
We deliver the true flavours of Japan with a touch of style from Tokyo 
right in the heart of Edinburgh. 
 

10% discount on food bill on production of current 
Japan Society of Scotland Membership Card 

 

 
 


